## Brandon Select Board Meeting December 9, 2024 7:00 p.m.

The Brandon Select Board will meet Monday, December 9, 2024 at 7:00 p.m. at the Brandon Town Hall located at 1 Conant Square expecting to consider the items on this agenda.

Zoom Meeting ID 253 279 4161

Zoom Link https://zoom.us/j/2532794161

Dial-in only (929) 205-6099; Enter Meeting ID 253 279 4161 #; # again

1) Call to Order

- a) Adopt Agenda (posted or as amended)
- 2) Select Board Members' Remarks
- 3) Recurring Matters
  - a) Select Board Meeting Minutes November 25, 2024
  - b) Select Board & Budget Advisory Committee Meeting Minutes December 2, 2024
  - c) Warrant December 9, 2024 \$464,875.02
- 4) Town Manager's Report
- 5) Community Development Report
- 6) Boundary Line Adjustment Jones Drive
- 7) Accept and Sign Assessor's Errors & Omissions Report
- 8) Approve 1% Fund Transfer: \$73,294 Toward Replacement Highway Truck
- 9) Approve 1% Fund Transfer: \$39,521.34 Toward FY25 Road Paving Projects
- 10) Informational Presentation by Americans for a Clean Atmosphere
- 11) Public Comment and Participation
- 12) Adjournment

## Brandon Select Board Meeting November 25, 2024

NOTE: These are unapproved minutes, subject to amendment and/or approval at the subsequent board meeting.

Board Members in Attendance: Doug Bailey, Heather Nelson, Brian Coolidge, Ralph Ethier

Others In Attendance: Seth Hopkins, Bill Moore, Karen Rhodes, Jack Schneider, Steve Bissette, Steven Jupiter, Ray Marcoux, Barry Varian, Dorthea Langevin, Patrick Snow, Steve Wyman, Laura Guidroz, Tim Kerr, Janet Coolidge, Kevin Smith, Joe Bertrand, Dave Snow

Others by Zoom: Keith Whitcomb, Tricia Welch, Todd Nielsen, Neil Silins

1. Call to Order

The meeting was called to order at 7:05PM by Doug Bailey – Board Chair.

a. Agenda Adoption

Motion by Heather Nelson/Tim Guiles to approve the agenda. The motion passed unanimously.

#### 2. Select Board Remarks

Doug Bailey stated there are new faces at the meeting and all are welcome. He noted that they try to hold these meetings in a peaceful and respectful manner.

## 3. Recurring Matters

### a. Approval of Select Board Meeting Minutes - November 11, 2024

Motion by Brian Coolidge/Ralph Ethier to approve the Select Board minutes of November 11, 2024. The motion passed unanimously.

### b. Select Board & Budget Advisory Committee Minutes - November 18, 2024

Motion by Ralph Ethier/Brian Coolidge to approve the Select Board & Budget Advisory Committee minutes of November 18, 2024. The motion passed unanimously.

#### c. Warrant - November 25, 2024 - \$1,340,163.00

Motion by Heather Nelson/Tim Guiles to approve the warrants of November 25, 2024, in the amount of \$1,340,163.00. The motion passed unanimously.

#### 4. Town Manager's Report

A Town Manager's report was provided by Seth Hopkins and is available for viewing in the Board packet on the Town's website.

Seth Hopkins stated if anyone has suggestions regarding speed limits on the town roads, the Traffic Ordinance Review committee is working on this and people are encouraged to send suggestions to the Town Manager. It was brought to Town's attention regarding the North Street resurfacing and Pike returned and repaved it. The Town is in need of a representative to the Insect Control District. Additional updates that Mr. Hopkins provided the Board included information that Sanderson Bridge was hit again by a truck on Friday and had more damage than the previous collision. From the first incident, the police

obtained the driver's information and likewise, the information was also obtained from the second driver. The Town's insurance will work with the drivers' insurances. He spoke with Naylor/Breen to revise the original work plan and take the second incident as a change order as the second truck damaged the bridge further. Mr. Hopkins met with the Town's property assessor and the report will be on the Select Board's agenda in December. The local option tax from the State for sales is \$81,693 and is the second-largest quarterly payment. Later in the meeting, there is a BLUO update report and if the Board chooses to move to the public hearing stage, Mr. Hopkins spoke with the editor of the Reporter and they can publish the warning for the hearing in this Wednesday's paper and the earliest hearing date could be December 12<sup>th</sup>. This revision needs to be completed in December due to the conditions of the grant the Town received.

Doug Bailey asked what would have to be done to put up a permanent barrier for the Sanderson Bridge. Seth Hopkins spoke with the person from Vermont Heavy Timber and was advised that recently in northern Vermont there was a steel barrier installed in a bridge that was the first in Vermont. Mr. Hopkins will contact the town manager in that area to determine what has to be done for clearance. A fixed bar is not favorable as it would cause damage to a vehicle if it were hit and the Town would be liable for that. Heather Nelson asked if some of the old timbers could be used for a sway bar. Mr. Hopkins stated the idea is to put the bars back from the bridge where a truck could turn around as there was an aesthetics concern expressed. Kevin Smith suggested proper signage indicating no tractor trailers beyond this point be installed to warn there is a bridge ahead with a fine indicated. It was noted there are signs at the intersections that are large. Ralph Ethier stated there is one near his house and one near Corona Street. Vicki Disorda stated understanding truck clearance is basic to getting a CDL and should be pushed back to the agency that is licensing these people. Karen Rhodes stated some parking decks have pre-entry and if vehicles are too high it hits the top of the vehicle if they are too high. Mr. Bailey suggested looking into what the other towns are doing. Tricia Welch stated there needs to be a major fine so that the companies take responsibility as the insurance claims are not working. Seth Hopkins contacted Naylor/Breen this morning and they will provide a change order taking into consideration the last incident. Mr. Hopkins noted the bridge has been evaluated and is safe for use.

## 5. Community Development Report

Bill Moore reviewed his report that is available for viewing in the Board packet on the Town's website.

"As the town readies for year-round programming of the town hall space, we are actively recruiting volunteers to help plan and work events for the upstairs and downstairs space. Please reach out to Bill Moore via email (community@brandonvermont.gov) with your interest.

The town hall upstairs will be closed the week after December 16th for the annual refinish of the floors by Mountainside Flooring.

The Friends of the Town Hall voted unanimously to use their left-over funds from the dissolution of their amazing organization to fund the 2025 Silent Movie Series. There will be 7 movies that are being sponsored by the Friends of the Town Hall.

The Brandon Museum and Brandon Recreation Department are excited to co-host the film, Lost Nation, at the Brandon Town Hall on Sunday, December 15th at 2pm. Vermont filmmaker, Jay Craven, will be at the screening to present the film and run a question and answer session after the show.

This is a free event, thanks to sponsorship from Phoenix Feeds, National Bank of Middlebury & Hannaford Supermarket This Revolutionary War era action drama set in the early upstart Republic of Vermont will be a great way to spend a Sunday afternoon!

The Town of Brandon will be signing a lease agreement with UVM to rent the one of the two storage rooms connected to the downstairs meeting space and occasional daytime use of the conference room for their Assistive Technology Tryout Center that is staffed by Brandon's own Ben Wimet, a member of our Diversity Equity and Inclusion Committee. The amount remitted to the town will be \$4,500.00 annually.

We will be bringing to the board a request to adjust 2 different lot lines on Jones Drive to correct an historic error that has the town possessing land that should have been a part of the land after the subdivision of the Brandon State School."

Doug Bailey asked how much land is involved with the lot line adjustment. Bill Moore advised it is between 1/3 and 1/2 acre that is land on the side of the road that has been used by Ultravation and is a little bump that goes into Jones Drive. They will take the land and give it to the potential new owners of the Ultravation building.

### 6. Designate Representatives to the Rutland Regional Emergency Management Committee

Seth Hopkins advised the Rutland Regional Emergency Management Committee has two members from each town that are usually the Emergency Management Director and a person from one of the emergency services. Mr. Hopkins is the Emergency Manager and Tom Kilpeck, Fire Chief, is willing to serve again. The Committee meetings are quarterly.

Motion by Tim Guiles/Ralph Ethier to reappoint Seth Hopkins and Tom Kilpeck to the Rutland Regional Emergency Management Committee. The motion passed unanimously.

## 7. Discuss Charging Station Rate Alignment with GMP Increases

Brian Coolidge stated every year when GMP increases their rates, the rate for the charging stations should be increased to that same amount. Seth Hopkins advised the based increase this year was 5.6%.

Motion by Brian Coolidge/Heather Nelson to increase the rate on the charging station by 5.26% and automatically every year when GMP's rate increases. The motion passed unanimously.

Tim Guiles stated it is unfair to charge parking for only those 2 parking spaces in town and would like to eliminate the parking fee associated with those two spots.

Heather Nelson stated the parking lot is busy and those charging spots are utilized a lot. She would encourage to charge for the parking if they want to use the spots once the charging is completed, so that they are not leaving them there all day as the parking spots are needed and the spots have something different than others in Town. Seth Hopkins stated the rate is \$1.25/hour in addition to the charging and this rate is charged even after the charging is complete. Mr. Guiles stated it is not just one parking space in front of each charger. Dorthea Langevin, resident of Brandon, stated that she has been professionally shuttling people in her EV over the last four months. She advised the superchargers are the fastest chargers and the cheapest one she has used is in Vergennes at 42 cents/kwh versus a home charger at 17 cents/kwh. She went to 3 different non-Tesla chargers that are a level 2 charger which is in between a home and a supercharger. In Burlington near Oak Ledge Park, they charge 20 cents/kwh, in Middlebury there was no charge for Tesla and the Co-Op in Middlebury charges \$1.00/kwh. Brandon is currently charging 44 cents/kwh. Some stations apply a parking fee, and superchargers charge an idle fee so that cars are not blocking a charging station. Speed and convenience is a key factor for her and she frequents superchargers. She stated it is not just the fee but the area is getting a person visiting. If a town is smart, they set them up to encourage people to visit the town. As a traveler, safety is huge for her and the station behind Dunkins has a dark tunnel when Dunkins is closed to a back parking area that is lit. Mr. Guiles stated there are 2 stations with 4 charging handles and he has never seen all 4 chargers being used at the same time. He stated with having a mid-speed charger it encourages people to spend time in Town. Ms. Nelson's concern is that those spots are different from any other parking spot in Town and it is not a fair comparison to no fees for other parking. Mr. Guiles would be agreeable to an idle fee. Seth Hopkins stated it is very easy to change the fees on the chargers. Mr. Guiles stated this is an economic development tool and is a way to attract people to Town with more people owning EVs. Bill Moore stated the longer people stay in Town the more they spend here. Mr. Guiles thought there are some residents that use the chargers but the vast majority are from out of town. Ms. Nelson suggested an idle fee be instituted an hour after charging in completed.

Motion by Tim Guiles/Ralph Ethier to eliminate the parking fee associated with the charging station spots and to institute an idle fee an hour after charging ends at a rate of \$1.25/hour. The motion passed unanimously.

## 8. Lower Carver Street Reclassification: Schedule Site Visit & Hearing

Seth Hopkins provided information to the Board regarding Vermont statute concerning this subject. The concern is with the trash on Lower Carver Street and the cost of staff and equipment time to dispose of the debris. Mr. Hopkins highlighted points of the statute concerning when a road goes between two towns. The Select Board would approach the Select Board of Pittsford to determine a time for a site visit and schedule a joint hearing. Tim Guiles was in support of this change. Heather Nelson is interested in pursuing this conversation with Pittsford as this is a place where she would like to ride her bike and does not feel it is safe but it is a beautiful place that could be very nice. Brian Coolidge does not think it needs to be done as Pittsford is not in favor of this as farmers need access to their land and both towns would have to agree to close it. Mr. Hopkins spoke to all the farmers in Brandon that have land on this road and they think it is a good idea, with the concept of installing gates. Tim Guiles thinks this will save the Town money as any cost to maintain the road is misspent money. Mr. Coolidge thought the trash will be dumped on another road. Ms. Nelson noted concern the Town had to spend \$1,000 on a recent clean up. Mr. Hopkins advised the State required the Town to clean up the refuse in the water that was a dump truck of roofing shingles and it took equipment and staff time, and the State required receipts showing the disposal. Doug Bailey stated there is continual dumping in this area and a full truckload was taken out on Green Up Day and now the dumping of roof shingles that are hazardous waste. Dave Snow stated when the Police Department got the F150, it was to monitor roads like this and he has never seen any police on this road. Mr. Snow asked if the police could monitor this road and other roads, rather than close the roads. Mr. Hopkins did not think they could effectively stop littering. Mr. Hopkin advised this is a Class 3 road that is not maintained in the winter and is not financed by the State. Mr. Snow stated it would not take much to upgrade the road as it does not have to be perfect but there are disabled people that hunt there and closing it will make it so that they cannot do that. Joe Bertrand stated he has grown up in this town and trash has been there for 40 plus years. The law enforcement are not in that area and he has brought them some names but the police have not done anything. Jan Coolidge suggested putting some trail cameras in strategic locations in the area to try to catch people. Mr. Guiles walks the area a lot and the idea of catching someone dumping trash is unlikely. He stated it is appalling to see the random garbage and people are not going to be caught with a camera or police. He stated sadly if the problem has been around for 40 years, it is a problem that needs to be addressed as a community. He agreed with Mr. Bertrand that people have to have respect for the community. Bill Moore stated the first phone call was to David Mills and he was on board with the closure, the second contact was Omya and they enthusiastically supported it and offered to provide the gate. All of the surrounding landowners said yes to this change. Neil Silins agreed with Jan Coolidge in using trail cameras that could be moved around. Also, if a fine were in place, the word would get around.

Kevin Smith has lived on Lower Carver Street for 52 years as well as his grandparents and great-grandparents and he has traveled the road a lot. Dumping has always been a huge issue and he sympathizes with the landowners. Omya, though he realizes it provides many jobs is an overseas company and they do not want anyone to use their land. He thinks that a couple of bad apples have ruined it for everyone and he agrees that people dumping under darkness is going to be difficult to catch but he does not think closing the road is a good idea. There are places in the road past Willie's Bow on the straight stretch that is below grade. If that area were built up, there would be less maintenance. He did not think it would take a lot to bring it back to grade and dig the ditches out. The scenery is great and should be open for everyone. Though the towns are on board and David Mills is on board, it needs to be thought out more than closing the road.

Karen Rhodes asked why people are dumping on the road as they possibly are doing it because they can't afford the transfer fees. There are elderly people that like to walk the road and blocking it is not a good idea. Vicki Disorda stated it is individuals that are the problem and the trail cameras seem to be the solution, and blocking the road is not the solution. Ms. Coolidge asked if the town has a fine for dumping. Bill Moore advised there is not a specific trash ordinance, but it reverts to the State ordinance of \$500. Heather Nelson stated she has heard of people going through the trash to get a name. In talking with Pittsford, it would be to problem-solve this issue and not just block the road. Joe Bertrand stated there should be more law and the fines should be higher. Ms. Disorda stated when finding receipts in trash on Richmond Road and bringing them to the police, they did not do anything. Pat Snow stated they have had people come to their apartment building and dumped their garbage and the police did go to the town where the people were. Brian Coolidge stated Pittsford has one Select Board member in favor of closing but he does not think we are ready to move forward on this. Tim Guiles stated pursuing this to have a joint meeting and a hearing would continue the work that has been done and taking the next step of a joint meeting to consider this is a good idea. Ralph Ethier stated we are looking to have a joint meeting with Pittsford and cameras could come out of it and Mr. Ethier agreed the meeting should take place with Pittsford. Heather Nelson stated everyone who has spoken has indicated that they love the road but there is too much trash and she felt that joining forces with Pittsford would

be good. Doug Bailey volunteered to attend a Pittsford Select Board meeting and share the comments to see what their thoughts are. This has been an ongoing problem for many years and with the town's budget, the Board needs to find a way to spend less money. Mr. Guiles stated Steinberg Road is an analogous situation and when making it a trail, the people could use the road. Mr. Bailey agreed that if the road is closed, people will find another road to dump their trash. Mr. Guiles stated the uniqueness about Steinberg Road and Lower Carver Street is that it is easier to dump trash there. Dave Snow stated with both Pittsford and Brandon having a say, Pittsford has a very small section and on their section there is not a lot of dumping. With Steinberg Road, he thinks the trash that was on Steinberg Road is now on Lower Carver Street. Joe Bertrand stated if there was law enforcement in the area, there could be less trouble. The issue on Steinberg Road was a couple of bad apples and he used to go there all the time and it is not good to close these roads off. Doug Bailey advised he would contact Pittsford's Board Chair to get permission to speak at their meeting. The topic can then be brought back to this Board. Ralph Ethier volunteered to attend the meeting with Mr. Bailey.

## 9. Brandon Planning Commission Adoption of BLUO Update

Doug Bailey stated the Planning Commission has revised the land use ordinance (BLUO), held a public meeting and have passed it on to the Select Board for review and to hold a second hearing. Seth Hopkins advised the earliest date for a hearing could be Thursday, December 12<sup>th</sup>, or anytime after that due to warning regulations. Mr. Hopkins stated on Monday, December 16<sup>th</sup> there would be a budget workshop and the last Select Board meeting would be on December 23<sup>rd</sup>. The Board agreed to Monday, December 16th at 6:00PM for the hearing. Vicki Disorda stated she attended the Planning Commission hearing and she expressed concern with the increases in density and the lack of parking in Town. She does not understand why the BLUO has to change to the State regulations. Jack Schneider stated that when the state legislates a change it has to be reflected in the towns' bylaws. The Town has an Enhanced Energy Plan and Town Plan, and if the Town had bylaws that do not comply with the State, it would not be considered to have zoning bylaws. The Town applied and accepted a grant that has to be completed prior to the end of December. Bill Moore asked when the process was started. Mr. Schneider reported that the Select Board approved the Town Plan in February and the Planning Commission started in March on the BLUO. They had 11 meetings that were open to the public and also held a walking tour. The Commission talked to the DRB and had input from previous and current Zoning Administrators. The BLUO is a 105-page document and zoning is complicated. Mr. Schneider noted there were people at the hearing who live opposite the old high school that are concerned about parking in a no parking area. That building is a unique special building that is in the Central Business District that is adjoining a Residential area. They did not object to what was in the bylaw update. Mr. Hopkins advised the Town would not just lose grants, but also ERAF funding in the case of a flood. If all of the boxes are not checked off, the Town would not be eligible for State assistance and instead of 2.2% the Town had to pay, it would have been a few hundred thousand dollars. Doug Bailey stated the BLUO is updated every few years and it is not unusual to update to current state standards. Ms. Disorda asked if the two Acts that were approved, if anything is modified or repealed, would the Town have to do this again next year. Mr. Schneider noted both legislations were signed off by the Governor with the goal to have more compact centers but also in designated tiers to be easier to develop and less expenses previously caused by Act 250. Mr. Moore asked if it would be easier to build more housing in accessory dwellings. Mr. Schneider stated the legislation talks about dwelling units. In looking at the maps, in the Village area, the pre-zoning that was built 150 years ago does not have a lot of area to be developed and the BLUO impacts are any new development.

### 10. Public Comment and Participation

Vicki Disorda asked where she could find the information about ERAF. Seth Hopkins stated it would be in the Vermont Emergency Management information that he would provide to Ms. Disorda.

The Select Board recessed at 8:25PM.

The Select Board reconvened at 8:36PM.

Motion by Heather Nelson/Tim Guiles to enter into executive session at 8:36PM regarding the appointment or employment or evaluation of a public officer or employee per 1 V.S.A.313(3)(a)(3) to include the Town Management Team. The motion passed unanimously.

Brandon Select Board Meeting November 25, 2024 pg.5

### 11. Executive Session

The Board came out of executive session at 8:57PM. No actions were required.

Motion by Heather Nelson/Brian Coolidge to enter into executive session at 8:57PM regarding the appointment or employment or evaluation of a public officer or employee per 1 V.S.A.313(3)(a)(3) to include the Town Management Team. The motion passed unanimously.

### 12. Executive Session

The Board came out of executive session at 9:55PM. There was no action required.

## 13. Adjournment

Motion by Brian Coolidge/Tim Guiles to adjourn the Select Board meeting at 9:55PM. The motion passed unanimously.

[After the meeting, Seth Hopkins corrected his response to Vicki Disorda's question in which he stated that the BLUO is part of the flood relief requirements checklist. It is not. The local emergency management plan and the local hazard mitigation plan are on the flood relief checklist. Mr. Hopkins regrets his error.]

Respectfully submitted,

Charlene Bryant Recording Secretary



TOWN MANAGER

## Minutes of Joint Meeting of Brandon Selectboard and Budget Advisory Committee 2 December 2024, Brandon Town Hall

Selectboard present: Doug Bailey, Heather Nelson, Tim Guiles, Ralph Ethier. Budget committee present: Karen Rhodes, Barry Varian, Tricia Welch, Jan Coolidge, Gabe McGuigan.

### Attendance

Public present: Cecil Reniche-Smith, Andy Jackson, Gerard Lowell, Mike VonSchleusingen, Aidan Alnwick, Ethan Kelleher, Joseph Mannino, Jaime Quenneville, Brianna Stevens-Clark, Shayla Phillips, Skylar Phillips, Carly Stevens, Linda Graziano, Jacolyn Savela, David Kachajian, Steven Jupiter, Michael Brown, Thomas Kilpeck, Billy Bullock, George Fjeld, Jeff Cohen, Cindy Cohen. By Zoom: Kelly Coolidge and several others.

Selectboard Chair Doug Bailey called the meeting to order at 7:00PM.

### Agenda Addition

An agenda item to approve the resolution and loan documents for the previously-approved purchase and financing method of the replacement highway truck was added.

On motion of Ralph Ethier and second by Ralph Ethier, the amended agenda was adopted by the selectboard 4-0.

## Selectboard Remarks

Doug Bailey and Heather Nelson offered remarks related to the goals of the community and assuming best intentions of all participants and to address and clarify some comments on the budget that had been circulating in the community recently.

## HWY Truck Bank Note

Tim Guiles moved to borrow the sum of \$100,000 to buy a replacement highway truck and authorizes Susan Gage or Seth Hopkins to advance loan funds on behalf of the Town. Carried 4-0, Selectboard present (4) to sign the loan documents including note tonight.

## Police Department Budget and Staffing

Seth Hopkins was asked to introduce what he had distributed to the board and budget committee over the weekend with three scenarios for the police budget. He described the impact of those three choices and relayed the town treasurer's help in confirming that the appropriation article in FY25 (depending on whether it is requested and passed or not in FY26) represents a change to a property tax bill but will not change the % figure in the operating budget.

Tim Guiles spoke to the advisory question results, the coverage in other Rutland County communities, and the balancing of different priorities in the budget-making process. Barry Varian sought to confirm the level of service expected by the voters on the budgets considered by the voters in March, April, and May 2024. Chief Kachajian advised the \$1M option would maintain the 24-hour coverage with the staff we have currently (Chief plus 6). The level-funded option would lose one officer. He advised this is the only department fully staffed in the State right now. One officer is likely to be changing to another agency within a month. We would be on-call six hours a day with ten-hour shifts, and on-duty 18 hours a day. The staffing reduction of the model cutting \$100,000 would limit the proactive kind of policing and be limited in response. We would have to reduce the number of officers on shift and on-call for 6 or 8 hours per day, and would not be the recommended level of staffing per shift.

Jan Coolidge warned against not learning from mistakes; encouraged level funding and being resolved against one-officer shifts for safety. She also cautioned against burnout due to short

staffing. Barry Varian queried further about the level of service in the level-funded scenario. Doug Bailey offered a thumbnail estimate construction of what might be reasonable to expect for staffing at various funding levels. Chief Kachajian engaged with professional input on various questions from the board and budget committee. Tricia Welch asked whether 24-hour coverage could be attained at less than \$1 M. Cecil Reniche-Smith asked about the potential of replacing the moving-along officer with an overtime-exempt position such as a lieutenant, especially one who lives in or very near to Town. The Chief responded favorably to this concept and confirmed it has been explored to some degree. He also mentioned grant-writing opportunities would increase with this kind of position added.

Heather Nelson supported Barry Varian's concept of considering what the expected level of service has been and not falling back from that level, particularly in light of the majority vote favoring provision of more coverage on the March 2024 ballot. She also described next year's budget and the current year's budget as related but separate and stated she would consider level funding or an increase of some amount. She encouraged a straw poll of the board to indicate which options are still worth consideration and which should be off the table. Ralph Ethier inquired about why the officer leaving would not be replaced in the current budget; the Chief answering that the overage in overtime expended in the current year has to be remedied in the current year. Ralph expressed support for a level-funded budget and 18 hours on duty plus 6 hours on call ("18/6"); he feels that raising more tax money to support the full 24-hour coverage is not likely to gain voter approval. He emphasized the affordability message from the voters in 2024 elections. Doug Bailey related his support for the police department over a decade of involvement on the selectboard and budget committee. He acknowledged the affordability message. He does not want to see us lay off an officer we have invested in. He believes an 18/6 model is most suitable for Brandon, optimally with a chief and a lieutenant who live in Brandon or very locally for on-call purposes. He recommended staggering shift starts but does worry about burnout. He's not afraid of going in with a budget higher for police but emphasized it would need support from the board and budget committee to succeed with the voters. Karen Rhodes recommended consideration of the benefits of a robust public safety program.

Tim Guiles stated that he has never felt unsafe living in Vermont, even in towns with no police department. He posited that the 55%/45% vote might be different with a dollar figure attached to it and likewise called the meeting's attention to the affordability message of several elections in 2024. He recommended the \$750K department in the budget with an appropriation article to offer voters more choice and more say in the size of the department. Barry Varian counseled against the appropriation concept as he feels it commodifies police officers. Tim Guiles agreed that once the choice is made it would be incorporated into the budget, not an annual question. Others spoke to the costs and benefits of the appropriation, especially in the second year.

Heather Nelson observed that three selectboard members tonight had expressed support for a level-funded police budget. She re-examined her own proposal from several meetings ago in which she had initiated the idea of the appropriation. She worries about the down-the-road impact of the appropriation question. She observed that in the current management's organization of the budget, there are four main mission areas (public works, public safety, administration & finance, community development) and explored the value of separating out the budget at least somewhat in presenting the voters separate votes. Tom Kilpeck observed that the current level of staffing is short-staffing for providing 24-hour on-duty coverage and that is the true reason for the overtime overage in the current fiscal year. Several questions and answers followed regarding the overtime situation. Mike Brown spoke as a 22-year resident who has been a recipient of the professional services of the police and believes the 45% who opposed 24-hour on-duty coverage may not have been in a position of needing those services but that

8PM

lives are at stake. He offered a complimentary assessment of the Chief's capabilities and demeanor. He believes the unstated message is that the officers are saying "help" to the community and the selectboard. In a return to discussion of disaggregating the budget by mission areas / departments, Jan Coolidge expressed that the selectboard has been elected to make those tough decisions and present a unified plan of core services to the voters. Others on the budget advisory committee requested clarification on what the benefit of disaggregating the budget by mission/department would be. Heather Nelson and Gabe McGuigan responded regarding the value the community assigns to policing and safety. The interconnectedness of the departments in supporting each other was noted. "We lose a lot for a little, and we gain a lot with a little." A straw poll of the budget advisory committee saw no one advocating for the cut budget, two in favor of the level-funding, two in favor of the increased budget at \$1 M, and one budget committee member at a figure in between those two.

Heather Nelson offered a motion to set the police budget at \$950,000, and Ralph Ethier seconded. The Chief believes this would still leave some on-call time and the \$1M would be the minimum required for 24-hour on-duty. Doug Bailey observed that the difference contemplated in this increase would be about the same as the appropriation article approved for paving in the current year. The budget number would still go up as a % but the tax bill impact would be negated if the article were not requested or approved. Jamie Quenneville described to the meeting her experience as a Brandon business owner but resident of another town without its own police department. She advocated for the benefit of full 24-hour on-duty coverage in Brandon. Cecil Reniche-Smith recommended finding a sweet spot number between level funding and full 24-hour on-duty coverage, and being realistic in the level of service that would support.

Heather Nelson amended her motion to \$1,000,000 which would be 24-hours but not two officers at all times; a second was not forthcoming. Ralph Ethier suggested level funding at  $\sim$ \$875,000 and then an appropriation of \$125,000 to fund overtime. Andy Jackson related from his experience in Rescue that if the officers do not feel supported we will lose officers, and that level funding does not indicate strong support. The vote on the original motion to include \$950,000 was 2 (Bailey, Nelson) in favor and 2 (Guiles, Ethier) opposed. The motion failed.

Next Meeting Doug Bailey spoke for the board and conveyed to those in attendance the board's respect for the police officers and their efforts. The next meeting will be December 16th at 7PM.

Recess Executive Session The meeting was recessed at 9:05. On motion of Tim Guiles seconded by Heather Nelson and voted 4-0, at 9:16 the selectboard entered executive session per 1 VSA § 313 (a) (3) regarding the evaluation of an employee. The board returned to public session at 9:41. No action was required.

On motion of Ralph Ethier seconded by Heather Nelson and voted unanimously, the board adjourned at 9:41PM.

Respectfully submitted,

Seth M Hopkins, town manager

Seth M. Hopkins

## TOWN OF BRANDON Accounts Payable Check Warrant Report # 63814 Current FY Invoices

## All Invoices For Check Acct 01(10 General Fund) 12/09/24 To 12/09/24

			Invoice Description		Amount	Check	
Vendor		Date	Invoice Number	Account	Paid	Number	Date
101056	AIKIDO VERMONT	12/05/24	fall	10-5-18-50090	3414.48	2454	12/09/24
			FALL 2024	Adult Activities			
311015	BEN'S UNIFORMS	11/22/24	shirts	10-5-14-10320	229.00	2455	12/09/24
			202743	Clothing Allowance			
100255	BRANDON FIRE DISTRICT #1	12/02/24	November water payments	90-5-15-90600	12275.01	2456	12/09/24
			12/02/24	Paid To BFD No 1			
100275	BRANDON FREE PUBLIC LIBRA	12/03/24	appropriation	10-5-25-70470	7666.67	2457	12/09/24
			DEC 2024	Brandon Library			
100280	BRANDON LUMBER & MILLWORK	11/18/24	tape, hasp, padlocks	10-5-22-43160	25.98	2458	12/09/24
	·		67695/3	Parks Maint.			
100280	BRANDON LUMBER & MILLWORK	11/18/24	tape, hasp, padlocks	56-5-06-20200	91.93	2458	12/09/24
			67695/3	Newton Rd Flood-Legal			
100280	BRANDON LUMBER & MILLWORK	11/19/24	rollers	10-5-15-46110	14.18	2458	12/09/24
			67907/3	Paving Roads			
100280	BRANDON LUMBER & MILLWORK	11/19/24	driveway sealer	10-5-15-46110	27.99	2458	12/09/24
			67908/3	Paving Roads			
100280	BRANDON LUMBER & MILLWORK	11/25/24	reciprocating saw blade	10-5-22-43080	15.99	2458	12/09/24
			68861/3	Highway Bldg Maint			
100310	BRANDON SENIOR CITIZENS C	12/03/24	appropriation	10-5-25-70480	1291.67	2459	12/09/24
			DEC 2024	Senior Citizen Center			
300967	BRANDON, TOWN OF	11/25/24	water @ Estabrook	10-5-22-42120	75.96	2460	12/09/24
	,,	,	EST 11/25/24	Bldgs & Grounds Water Fee			
300967	BRANDON, TOWN OF	11/25/24	water @ Police Station	10-5-22-42120	80.28	2460	12/09/24
	,	,	PD 11/25/24	Bldgs & Grounds Water Fee			,,
300967	BRANDON, TOWN OF	11/25/24	water @ Town Hall	10-5-22-42120	93.16	2460	12/09/24
		,,	TH 11/25/24	Bldgs & Grounds Water Fee			,,
300967	BRANDON, TOWN OF	11/25/24	water @ Town Office	10-5-22-42120	95.60	2460	12/09/24
	,,	,	TO 11/25/24	Bldgs & Grounds Water Fee			,,
300967	BRANDON, TOWN OF	11/25/24	water @ Wastewater	20-5-55-42120	1372.51	2460	12/09/24
		,	WW 11/25/24	Water			,,
301503	CHAMPLAIN VALLEY FUELS	11/18/24	heating fuel @ Highway	10-5-22-42110	368.80	2461	12/09/24
			544127	Heating Fuel			
301503	CHAMPLAIN VALLEY FUELS	11/20/24	diesel fuel	10-5-15-41130	1742.32	2461	12/09/24
		,	545777	Fuel - Vehicles HW			
310097	COMCAST	11/21/24	service Nov 28 - Dec 27	20-5-55-42100	206.37	2462	12/09/24
			WW 11/21/24	Wastewater Telephone			
310037	CONSOLIDATED COMMUNICATIO	11/18/24	service: Oct 18 to Nov 17	7	83.40	2463	12/09/24
		,,	TH 11/18/24	Town Hall Repair/Maint.			
330426	CVC PAGING	11/25/24	pagers: 12/1/24 - 2/28/25		39.00	2464	12/09/24
		,,	241-16883	Wastewater Telephone			, , , ,
310733	DENTON & SON	11/30/24	November dumpster	20-5-55-50160	460.00	2465	12/09/24
		,,	NOV 2024	Sludge Disposal			,,,,,
300466	DUNDON PLUMBING & HEATING	11/21/24	portable toilet fee	10-5-18-43130	130.00	2466	12/09/24
		,,	95148	Estabrook			,,
300466	DUNDON PLUMBING & HEATING	11/21/24	portable toilet fee	10-5-18-60100	130.00	2466	12/09/24
		,,	95148	Seminary Hill			,,
311128	GREEN MOUNTAIN GARAGE	11/18/24	diesel exhaust fluid	10-5-15-41160	599.98	2467	12/09/24
J		,,	221505	HW Maint. Supplies-Vehicl		2.07	,,
311128	GREEN MOUNTAIN GARAGE	11/22/24	oil, fuel filter	10-5-15-41160	115.03	2467	12/09/24
	The second secon		221692	HW Maint. Supplies-Vehicl		240/	,,
				vepperes veneur			

## TOWN OF BRANDON Accounts Payable Check Warrant Report # 63814 Current FY Invoices

## All Invoices For Check Acct 01(10 General Fund) 12/09/24 To 12/09/24

		Invoice	Invoice Description		Amount	Check	Check
Vendor		Date	Invoice Number	Account	Paid	Number	Date
311128	GREEN MOUNTAIN GARAGE	11/22/24	air filter	10-5-15-41160	88.89	2467	12/09/24
311120	GREEN MOONIAIN GARAGE	11/22/24	221694	HW Maint. Supplies-Vehicl	00.09	2407	12/09/24
311128	GREEN MOUNTAIN GARAGE	11/22/24	bulk trailer wire	••	20.00	2467	12/09/24
311120	GREEN MOUNTAIN GARAGE	11/22/24	221707	10-5-15-41160	39.99	2467	12/09/24
211120	Charly Movements Charles	11 /05 /04		HW Maint. Supplies-Vehicl	004 45	0467	10/00/04
311128	GREEN MOUNTAIN GARAGE	11/25/24	oil, filters	10-5-15-41160	284,45	2467	12/09/24
211100		11 /05 /04	221776	HW Maint. Supplies-Vehicl			
311128	GREEN MOUNTAIN GARAGE	11/26/24	hose ends, hose	10-5-15-41160	78.45	2467	12/09/24
		10 (00 (0.	221822	HW Maint. Supplies-Vehicl			
311128	GREEN MOUNTAIN GARAGE	12/02/24	hose end fittings, hose	10-5-15-41160	255.84	2467	12/09/24
			221971	HW Maint. Supplies-Vehicl			
311128	GREEN MOUNTAIN GARAGE	12/04/24	wire, sealer	10-5-15-41160	44.48	2467	12/09/24
			222104	HW Maint. Supplies-Vehicl			
200322	HOWARD P FAIRFIELD LLC	11/21/24	2024 International Truck	10-5-15-90100	173924.00	2468	12/09/24
			7277247-S4	New Equip. Purchase			
101156	KONICA MINOLTA PREMIER FI	11/21/24	contract for copiers	10-5-10-30130	312.86	2469	12/09/24
			543027486	Service Contracts			
311176	LILY WHITE CLEANING SERVI	11/27/24	cleaning	10-5-22-10130	140.00	2470	12/09/24
			112724	Admin Custodian			
311176	LILY WHITE CLEANING SERVI	11/27/24	cleaning	10-5-22-10120	70.00	2470	12/09/24
			112724	PD Custodian			
311176	LILY WHITE CLEANING SERVI	12/04/24	cleaning	10-5-22-10130	131.25	2470	12/09/24
			120424	Admin Custodian			
311176	LILY WHITE CLEANING SERVI	12/04/24	cleaning	10-5-22-10120	87.50	2470	12/09/24
			120424	PD Custodian			
310906	MODERN CLEANERS & TAILORS	11/19/24	alterations	10-5-14-10320	240.25	2471	12/09/24
			65F343	Clothing Allowance			
310331	MOTION PICTURE LICENSING	11/26/24	license 1/26/25 - 1/25/26	10-5-18-60020	850.24	2472	12/09/24
			504449583	Movies Expense			
311155	NANCY LEARY DESIGN LLC	11/12/24	solar shades	10-5-22-43100	2016.01	2473	12/09/24
			6194079	Town Office			
100788	NEW ENGLAND MUNICIPAL RES	12/02/24	2024 tax forms	10-5-10-30110	159.60	2474	12/09/24
			56102	Office Supplies			
310701	PEAK MOTOR & PUMP	12/02/24	check valves	20-5-55-51310	833.00	2475	12/09/24
			100458	Collection Systems			
100283	PIKE INDUSTRIES, INC	11/06/24	Paving/North St Grant	56-5-05-02004	173929.43	2476	12/09/24
			47239	Paving Projects			
100283	PIKE INDUSTRIES, INC	11/06/24	Paving/North St Grant	56-5-08-20100	68120.23	2476	12/09/24
			47239	North St Class 2 Paving			
300375	RUTLAND CITY	11/22/24	October sludge processing	20-5-55-50160	7200.00	2477	12/09/24
			36808SLUDG	Sludge Disposal			
300895	RUTLAND PRINTING COMPANY,	11/21/24	60 # 8.5 x 14 paper	10-5-13-20010	24.68	2478	12/09/24
			00028898	Elections			
100493	RUTLAND REGIONAL PLANNING	11/30/24	dues 7/1/24 - 6/30/25	10-5-17-71300	1000.00	2479	12/09/24
			4800	Rut. Regional Commission			
310418	SILLOWAY NETWORKS INC	12/01/24	spftware as a service	10-5-10-30134	762.15	2480	12/09/24
			29752924	Technical Support			
310418	SILLOWAY NETWORKS INC	12/01/24	computer maintenance	10-5-14-30210	75.00	2480	12/09/24
			29753016	Office Equipment			
300592	SUBURBAN PROPANE, L.P.	11/21/24	propane @ Town Office	10-5-22-42100	56.95	2481	12/09/24
			546735	Heating - Propane			

## TOWN OF BRANDON Accounts Payable Check Warrant Report # 63814 Current FY Invoices

All Invoices For Check Acct 01(10 General Fund) 12/09/24 To 12/09/24

Vendor	•	Invoice Date	Invoice Description Invoice Number	Account	Amount Paid	Check Check Number Date
300592	SUBURBAN PROPANE, L.P.	11/21/24	propane @ Town Hall	10-5-22-42100	415.22	2481 12/09/24
			546736	Heating - Propane		
300592	SUBURBAN PROPANE, L.P.	11/21/24	propane WW supply garage		145.98	2481 12/09/24
			546739	LP Gas - Bldgs		
300592	SUBURBAN PROPANE, L.P.	11/21/24	propane @ WW chem bldg	20-5-55-42110	69.69	2481 12/09/24
			546740	LP Gas - Bldgs		
300592	SUBURBAN PROPANE, L.P.	11/21/24	propane @ WW lab bldg	20-5-55-42110	644.39	2481 12/09/24
			546741	LP Gas - Bldgs		
300592	SUBURBAN PROPANE, L.P.	11/21/24	propane @ WW gen bldg	20-5-55-42110	355.35	2481 12/09/24
			546742	LP Gas - Bldgs		
200277	THUNDER TOWING & AUTO REC	11/06/24	repairs 2018 Interceptor		227.93	2482 12/09/24
			7789	PD Vehicle Maintenance		
200277	THUNDER TOWING & AUTO REC	11/22/24	tire change	10-5-14-41180	100.00	2482 12/09/24
			7805	PD Vehicle Maintenance		
300382	VLCT EMPLOYMENT RESOURCE	11/22/24	2025-Q1 Unemployment Ins	10-5-17-61150	100.00	2483 12/09/24
			REN040884-Q1	Unemployment Insurance		
300382	VLCT EMPLOYMENT RESOURCE	11/22/24	2025-Q1 Unemployment Ins	20-5-55-61150	85.50	2483 12/09/24
			REN040884-Q1	WW Unemployment		
300382	VLCT EMPLOYMENT RESOURCE	11/22/24	2025-Q1 Unemployment Ins	10-5-17-61150	1054.50	2483 12/09/24
			REN040884-Q1	Unemployment Insurance		
310046	W.B. MASON CO INC	11/13/24	envelopes	10-5-14-30110	49.99	2484 12/09/24
			250462682	Office Supplies		
310046	W.B. MASON CO INC	11/19/24	pens	10-5-10-30110	54.71	2484 12/09/24
			250582915	Office Supplies		
310046	W.B. MASON CO INC	11/19/24	cleaner, flash drives	10-5-14-30110	25.96	2484 12/09/24
			250584607	Office Supplies		
310046	W.B. MASON CO INC	11/19/24	cleaner, flash drives	10-5-22-43180	12.60	2484 12/09/24
			250584607	Maint. Supplies Bldgs.		
310046	W.B. MASON CO INC	11/19/24	hand soap	10-5-22-43180	11.99	2484 12/09/24
			250584707	Maint. Supplies Bldgs.		
310046	W.B. MASON CO INC	11/21/24	paper	10-5-14-30110	136.47	2484 12/09/24
			250645549	Office Supplies		
310046	W.B. MASON CO INC	11/21/24	calculator ribbons	10-5-10-30110	14.18	2484 12/09/24
			250650968	Office Supplies		

12/05/24 01:29 pm

### TOWN OF BRANDON Accounts Payable

Page 4 of 4 Jacolyn

## Check Warrant Report # 63814 Current FY Invoices All Invoices For Check Acct 01(10 General Fund) 12/09/24 To 12/09/24

	Invoice	Invoice	Description		Amount	Check	Check
endor	Date		Number	Account		Number	
Report T	otal				464875.02		
					222222		
					Selectboard		
					Selectionia		
To the Treasurer of TOWN OF		_	<del>-</del>		s <del>.</del>		
that there is due to the sever	-						
listed hereon the sum against							
are good and sufficient vouche	rs suppor	ting the	payments				
aggregating \$ ***464,875.02					#		
Let this be your order for the	payments	of these	amounts.				
					<del> </del>		



TOWN MANAGER'S REPORT TO SELECTBOARD 22 November — 5 December 2024

The Town's attorney has begun the process needed to draft and issue a letter from their office to delinquent taxpayers. This letter will encompass the recent changes to Vermont tax sale law.

The Chargepoint rates were adjusted per board vote in line with the dashboard's limitations.

The Town staff who are members of the NEPBA bargaining unit (the police department other than the Chief) have elected not to change to MVP health insurance but to retain the BlueCross coverage provided in their contract. The Town will manage two health insurers as a result.

I took part in the ribbon-cutting of the DBA's Bankers' Alley improvement and in the community tree lighting caroling and Dennis Marden retirement birthday party. Faces both familiar and fresh mingling at these events demonstrate that our community is successfully using the time-honored traditions established by Brandon community leaders of generations before to welcome new residents to find their places and make their contributions to Brandon's fabric.

Reminder: The Selectboard will conduct a public hearing on the Brandon Land Use Ordinance (also known as BLUO and as Zoning) at 6PM on Monday, December 16, 2024, at the Town Hall.

The Selectboard will NOT meet on the 4th Monday in December (23rd). The Selectboard will meet on the 5th Monday (30th) at 7PM instead.

I had many meetings with town officers, staff, townspeople, journalists, and responded to a number of requests for information from various parties. I prepared reports and analysis to assist the selectboard and budget committee in drafting the FY26 proposal.

Respectfully submitted,



FINANCIAL SNAPSHOT	
Unrestricted / Unassigned Fund Balance	\$482,043
1% (Local Option) Tax Fund Available / Undesignated	\$250,223
Known Grant Matches Not Yet Designated	UNION STREET
Delinquent property taxes (prior years)	\$495,017 (was \$497,846)
Delinquent wastewater (prior years ['over 120 days'])	\$211,570 (was \$212,333)

Please see accompanying sheet with a one-page FY25 budget status roll-up.

## TOWN OF BRANDON General Ledger Current Yr Pd: 6 - Budget Status Report

10 General Fund

Account			Actual
	Budget	Actual	% of Budget
10-4-09 Tax Revenues	3,185,442.00	3,204,239.23	100.59%
10-4-10 Town Administration Reven	1,750.00	1,150.75	65.76%
10-4-11 Assessor Revenues	2,000.00	0.00	0.00%
10-4-12 Code Enforcement Revenues	15,500.00	3,421.00	22.07%
10-4-13 Clerk/Treasurer Revenues	181,170.00	47,438.28	26.18%
10-4-14 Police Dept. Revenues	9,500.00	11,154.41	117.41%
10-4-15 Highway Dept Revenues	181,450.00	174,290.33	96.05%
10-4-17 Intergovernmental Revenue	0.00	7,718.00	100.00%
10-4-18 Recreation Revenues	76,500.00	59,316.10	77.54%
10-4-22 Bldg. & Grounds	11,800.00		
Total Revenues		3,538,296.92	
10-5-09 Tax Expenditures	5,000.00		
.0-5-10 Town Administration 10	415,005.00		
10-5-11 Assessor	41,190.00	16,554.98	40.19%
10-5-12 Code Enforcement 12	52,565.00	26,201.20	49.85%
.0-5-13 Town Clerk 13	226,580.00	96,536.60	42.61%
10-5-14 Police Dept 14	856,400.00	453,723.29	52.98%
10-5-15 Highway 15	755,155.00	392,006.28	51.91%
10-5-17 Intergovernmental 17	255,235.00	128,813.23	50.47%
10-5-18 Recreation	186,088.20	107,110.71	57.56%
10-5-19 Debt Service 19	231,350.00	207,614.21	89.74%
10-5-21 Economic Develop. 21	50,341.00	18,231.47	36.22%
10-5-22 Bldgs. & Grounds	253,972.00		
Total Expenditures	3,320,881.20		52.084
Total 10 General Fund	336, 230 . 80	1,804,772.68	
Total All Funds	336,230.60	1,804,772.68	
			0202944444

## **Local Option Tax Fund Projection (1% Fund)**

Current Status	
Treasurer's 1% Fund Balance 30 Sept 2024	\$362,878
Quarter received in November	\$81,693
Reserved up to \$35,000 by board vote 12 Aug 2024 for paving roads	\$22,521
Transfer to balance assigned line items deducted from Highway Carryforward	\$17,000
Downpayment on replacement HWY truck per board vote 28 Oct 2024	\$73,924
Total unobligated 5 Dec 2024	\$331,126

Annual forecast based on FY23 (\$266,947) and FY24 (\$276,973) actuals (received Aug, Nov, Feb, May)	\$271,960
One Year Forecast Expenditures (Draft / Propo	osed)
Annual payment on replacement HWY truck per board vote 28 Oct 2024	\$24,334
	\$24,334 \$100,000
per board vote 28 Oct 2024	•

One Year Forecast	
Balance + Forecast Revenue - Forecast Expenditures = Available for Grant Matches, Sidewalks, etc.	\$128,752

#### Selectboard:

The \$102,528.32 Highway Carryforward designated for the FY25 road paving must be reduced by \$17,000 because of a previous (24 June 2024) board vote to assign \$7,000 of this carryforward to tree removal and \$10,000 of this to winter sand. So available from Highway Carryforward is \$85,528.32

The FY25 paving actually came in slightly (\$1,987.37) under bid.

The Town Treasurer and I recommend compensating for the board assignments of funds in June by calling upon the 1% Fund to offset the amount (\$17,000) of those assigned funds. A two-part one-page transfer authorization is before the board and reflected above.



December 9, 2024

Brandon Idol 2025 registration has opened. The try-out concert is to be held on January 10<sup>th</sup>, 7pm. We are limiting registration, so sign-up today! The themed concerts with the backing band will be on February 14<sup>th</sup>, March 14<sup>th</sup>, April 11<sup>th</sup> and the final is to be held on May 16<sup>th</sup>.

Little Otters Wrestling Registration has opened. Kids in Grades k – 6 will be working with coaches Mason and Desabrais once per week starting **January 28**<sup>th</sup>.

Adult Cornhole will be back in the town hall on Tuesday evenings with commissioner Ross Edmunds starting on January 14<sup>th</sup> and running through end of March.

We are once again collaborating with the **Brandon Free Public Library** to host the winter **Quiz Night** series. The **Brandon Inn** will host on **Sundays at 6:30** for the month of January. February will be held at the **Neshobe Golf Club** and the **Lilac Inn** will be the location for March. This is a FREE event for folks 18+. You can register your team of up to 6 online at the brandonpubliclibrary.org website.

Respectfully submitted,

Bill Moore

# BRANDON ERRORS AND OMISSIONS GRAND LIST 2024

**411 VALUE AS LODGED** 

3,515,637.00

AS LODGED 06/19/2024

**ENDING 411 VALUE** 

3,512,057.00

ENDING 11/13/2024

-3580.00

**DECREASE IN TAXABLE VALUE** 

**CURRENT USE EXEMPTION:** 

5,029,000

AS LODGED 6/19/2024

4,958,500

ENDING 11/13/2024

-70,500

CHANGE IN CU EXEMPTIONS

PID

**OWNER** 

CU EXEMPT REV CU EXEMP

0089-1000

WETLANDS AMERICA

70,900

400 -70,500

PORTION OF ACREAGE REMOVED FORM CU PROGRAM

**VETERANS EXEMPTIONS** 

1,360,000

**UNCHANGED** 

**EXEMPTIONS/** 

**OWNER PAYS ED TAX** 

1,422,600

AS LODGED 6/27/2023

TAX STABILIZATION

1,849,100

ENDING 10/20/2023

426,500

INCREASE IN TAX STAB

PID

**EXEMPT WAS** 

**EXEMPT NOW** 

CHANGE

0042-0009

0

426,500

+426,500

MT ASSOCIATES, ADDED EXEMPTION AFTER RENOVATION

APPROVED BY SELECTBOARD

**REAL VALUE CHANGES** 

360,481,400

6/27/2023

360,479,400

10/20/2023

DECREASE IN TAXABLE VALUE -2,000

0021-0009

**FREDERICK** 

2,000

0 -2,000

REMOVED/DESTROYED MH

RESPECTFULLY,

LISA TRUCHON. VMPA

ASSESSOR/NEMRC

exable properties onl	arcel	Municipal	Homestead Ed	Nonhmstd Ed.	Total Education
egory/Code	Count	Listed Value	Listed Value	Listed Value	Listed Value
	1,031	178,943,000	136,717,600	42,225,400	178,943,000
	252	71,287,800	50,815,400	20,472,400	71,287,800
esidential II R2			854,000	929,300	1,783,300
bile Homes-U MHU	84	1,783,300		3,883,000	15,332,700
bile Homes-L MHL	156	15,332,700	11,449,700		595,600
asonal I SI	9	595,600	0	595,600	
asonal II 82	16	1,624,500	218,600	1,405,900	1,624,500
mmercial C	101	42,636,100	1,067,500	41,568,600	42,636,100
mmercial Apts CA	В	4,044,200	0	4,044,200	4,044,200
ndustrial I	4	3,415,100	0	3,415,100	3,415,100
ilities-E VE	9	20,143,200	0	20,143,200	20,143,200
ilities-O UO	1	327,300	0	327,300	327,300
rm F	11	4,155,200	2,566,100	1,589,100	4,155,200
-	21	3,709,500	2,448,000	1,261,500	3,709,500
			2,112,000	176,800	176,800
odland W scellaneous M	2 240	176,800 12,307,100	88,900	12,218,200	12,307,100
TAL LISTED REAL	1,945	360,481,400	206,225,800	154,255,600	360, 481, 400
P.P. Cable	1	719,558	11**	719,558	719,558
	D	0		•	
P.P. Equipment P.P. Inventory	0	0			
-,-,					
TAL LISTED P.P.	1	719,558		719,558	719,558
			****		
TAL LISTED VALUE		361,200,958	206,225,800	154,975,158	361,200,958
EMPTICAL					
terans 10K	34/34	340,000	320,000	20,000	340,000
terans >10K		1,020,000			
otal Veterans		1,360,000	320,000	20,000	340,000
.P. Contracts	1	719,558			
ontract Apprv VEPC	0/0	0	0	0	0
	1/1	584,200	o o	584,200	584,200
andfathered	-	•	•	,	·
Non-Apprv (voted)	2/2	521,900			
Owner Pays Ed Tax	2/2	1,422,600			
otal Contracts	6/5	3,248,258	0	564,200	584,200
	0/0	0	0	0	0
armStab Apprv VEPC		-	õ	ŏ	0
rm Grandfathered	0/0	0	v	•	·
Non-Apprv (voted)	0/0	0			
Owner Pays Ed Tax	0/0	0			
otal FarmStabContr	0/0	0	0	0	0
irrent Use	67/67	5,029,000	1,674,800	3,354,200	5,029,000
pecial Exemptions	18		0	3,348,900	3,348,900
artial Statutory	0/0	0	0	0	0
ub-total Exemptions		9,637,258	1,994,800	7,307,300	9,302,100
Fotal Examptions		9,637,258	1,994,800	7,307,300	9,302,100

" as lodged"

IAL ESTATE	Parcel	Municipal	Homestead Ed	Nonhmstd Ed.	Total Education
tegory/Code	Count	Listed Value	Listed Value	Listed Value	Listed Value
Residential I R1	1,031	178,943,000	140,157,300	38,785,700	178,943,000
Residential II R2	252	71,287,800	53,417,000	17,870,800	
Obile Homes-U MHU	83	1,781,300	884,300		71,287,800
obile Homes-L MHL	156	15,332,700	11,562,500	897,000	1,781,300
easonal I S1	9		11,562,500	3,770,200	15,332,700
easonal II S2	16	595,600		595,600	595,600
		1,624,500	218,600	1,405,900	1,624,500
Commercial C	101	42,636,100	1,067,500	41,568,600	42,636,100
Commercial Apts CA	8	4,044,200	0	4,044,200	4,044,200
industrial I	4	3,415,100	0	3,415,100	3,415,100
tilities-E UE	9	20,143,200	0	20,143,200	20,143,200
tilities-O UO	1	327,300	0	327,300	327,300
arm F	11	4,155,200	2,566,100	1,589,100	4,155,200
ther 0	21	3,709,500	2,609,000	1,100,500	3,709,500
loodland W	2	176,800	0	176,800	176,800
scellaneous M	240	12,307,100	88,900	12,218,200	12,307,100
OTAL LISTED REAL	1,944	360,479,400	212,571,200	147,908,200	360,479,400
P.P. Cable	1	719,558		719,558	719,558
P.P. Equipment	0	0			
P.P. Inventory	0	0			
OTAL LISTED P.P.	1	719,558		719,558	719,558
VARAT T TOMBO ****	:	251 100 050			
OTAL LISTED VALUE		361,198,958	212,571,200	148,627,758	361,198,958
EMPTIONS					
eterans 10K	34/34	340,000	310,000	30,000	340,000
terans >10K		1,020,000			
Total Veterans		1,360,000	310,000	30,000	340,000
P.P. Contracts	1	719,558			
Contract Apprv VEPC	0/0	0	0	0	0
randfathered	1/1	584,200	0	584,200	584,200
Non-Apprv (voted)	2/2	521,900	-	00-7,200	304,200
Owner Pays Ed Tax	3/3	1,849,100			
otal Combunata	716	2 674 750			
otal Contracts	7/6	3,674,758	0	584,200	584,200
armStab Apprv VEPC	0/0	0	0	0	0
rm Grandfathered	0/0	0	0	0	0
Non-Apprv (voted)	0/0	D			
Owner Pays Ed Tax	0/0	0			
otal FarmStabContr	0/0	0	0	0	0
urrent Use	67/67	4,958,500	1,674,800	3,283,700	4,958,500
pecial Exemptions	18		0	3,348,900	3,348,900
artial Statutory	0/0	0	D	0	0
ub-total Exemptions		9,993,258	1,984,800	7,246,800	9,231,600
otal Exemptions		9,993,258	1,984,800	7,246,800	9,231,600
	_				3505022222222

Wending the wife of the 13 had sore



## December 9, 2024

## REQUEST FOR USE OF LOCAL OPTION TAX FUNDS

Request that Brandon Select Board approve expenditure of \$73,294 from LOT Fund 70 for purchase of Highway truck of which \$100,000 will be financed by National Bank of Middlebury Lease and remainder of purchase price will be funded by LOT funds. Purchase of the same was previously approved by the Select Board by vote.

Susan Gage, Treasurer		
Board Approves		
Doug Bailey	-	
Heather Nelson	=	
Ralph Ethier	=	
Brian Coolidge	<del></del>	
Tim Guiles	_	



## December 9, 2024

## REQUEST FOR USE OF LOCAL OPTION TAX FUNDS

Request that Brandon Select Board approve expenditure of \$22,521.34 from LOT Fund 70 for FY 2025 paving portions of North Street Union Street and River Street Select Board previously approved up to \$35,000 for same.

	d approve additional amount of \$17,000 from LO' resents the assigned funds previously approved by 124 meeting.
Susan Gage, Treasurer	
Board Approves	
Doug Bailey	
Heather Nelson	
Ralph Ethier	
Brian Coolidge	

Tim Guiles